CENTRE FOR HISTORY AND ECONOMICS

Common Security Forum: Narrative Report

December 1993

The Centre for History and Economics has taken principal responsibility, within the Common Security Forum, for work on economic security, on nationalism, and, in cooperation with other groups, on the future of nuclear weapons. It has hosted two meetings of the CSF Management Group, and has taken substantive responsibility for CSF research coordination. It is in addition engaged in a new project, jointly with the Harvard Center, and supported by the Pew Charitable Trusts, on population and security. As a consequence of work within the nationalism programme on minority rights, the Centre has also initiated a new programme on human rights and security, in cooperation with the Swedish International Development Agency. Its work in South Africa, on environmental security, in cooperation with the Olof Palme Foundation, is expected to form part of a new programme on common security in South Africa, engaging Harvard, FAFO and South African groups.

A CSF office was established at the Centre in February 1993, with Asha Patel, Administrative Officer of the Centre, as CSF Coordinator, Anne Malcolm working on a part-time basis on CSF publications and dissemination, and Elizabeth Kendall working, also on a part-time basis, as a research and editorial assistant. Emma Rothschild, one of the two Directors of the Centre, has acted as Coordinator of the CSF Research programme in 1993.

Three CSF Fellows were supported by the Centre in 1993. Naran Bilik (China), from the Institute of Nationalities in Beijing, has been a CSF Fellow based at the Mongolian and Inner Asia Studies Unit, supported jointly by the Centre and the Isaac Newton Trust in the UK, and working on language and nationalism in Mongolia. Meena Singh (South Africa), has been based in Cambridge and Johannesburg, and joined the Centre as a full-time Fellow in December 1993. Douglas Galbi (United States) has been supported by the Centre as a CSF Fellow based at the Russian Ministry of Finance in Moscow, working on economic security and conversion, and will join the Centre as a full-time Fellow in February 1994.

Of the CSF regional and project Coordinators, seven are supported by or based at the Centre. Ayesha Jalal (Pakistan) is coordinating work on nationalism and identity in India and Pakistan, and is planning an initial CSF conference, concerned with the politics of Partition

and the problem of Kashmir, to be held at the Centre in June 1994. Caroline Humphrey, Director of the Mongolian and Inner Asia Studies Unit, is coordinating the CSF work on security in Inner Asia (Eastern Russia, Western China and Mongolia). Patricia Hyndman (Australia) is coordinating the new CSF programme on security and human rights, supported by the Swedish International Development Agency. Chrystia Freeland (Canada/Ukraine) is coordinating CSF work on nuclear weapons and insecurity in Ukraine.

In India, Kaushik Basu (India), Director of the Centre for Development Economics at the Delhi School of Economics, is coordinating the CSF program on Nationalism and Communalism, and planning a CSF conference to be held in India in summer 1994. Jean Drèze (Belgium), also based in Delhi at the Centre for Development Economics, is coordinating the CSF programme on Economic Security in India, together with Shiva Kumar; an initial CSF meeting was held in Delhi in December 1993. Sergei Panarin (Russia), of the Russian Academy of Sciences, is coordinating work in Russia on Nationalism and Security, in cooperation with Caroline Humphrey; he has organised two CSF meetings in Moscow, in April and December 1993. In addition, Catherine Merridale (United Kingdom) has joined the CSF group at the Centre as a senior editorial adviser for the Russian programmes; she is organising a meeting to be held at the Centre in March 1994, on writing Russian history.

The Centre has in the course of the year hosted three major international meetings within the Nationalism and Political Security Programme, one meeting on Nuclear Testing, and one meeting on Economic Security, as well as two meetings of the CSF management and research coordination group. A new seminar series was initiated on Nations, States and Empires, in cooperation with the University of Bologna and the Center for European Studies at Harvard University. The first three seminars were given in summer 1993 by Ayesha Jalal (Pakistan), Lincoln Chen (US), and Janos Kis (Hungary). An international colloquium was held in May 1993 on Nations and the End of Empires, with presentations by Eric Hobsbawm, Emma Rothschild, and Nick Stargardt, and comments by John Dunn, Ernest Gellner, Mary Kaldor and others. In June a colloquium was organised in cooperation with the Commission on Global Governance (CGG) on Religion and Nationalism, with the participation of Wangari

Maatai (Kenya) and Frank Judd (UK) from the Commission, and presentations by Caroline Humphrey and Ayesha Jalal from the CSF. A report on the colloquium was prepared by Rama Mani from the CGG. In July a colloquium on Antisemitism Through History was organised by Miri Rubin and David Feldman, with participation from the US, France, and Israel. A colloquium on Persecutions of Islamic Minorities is planned for 1994.

The Cambridge CSF group has taken the lead in organising a series of meetings on nuclear weapons, with particular emphasis on the prospects for international policies and institutions. The first meeting was held at Harvard in March 1993, with a presentation by Rolf Ekeus, Chairman of the UN Special Commission on Iraq. The second meeting was at MIT in June 1993, hosted by Jerome Wiesner and Emma Rothschild, to consider prospects for a Comprehensive Test Ban; participants included Rolf Ekeus, Frank Von Hippel, Spurgeon Keeny, Kennette Benedict and George Rathjens. The third meeting, held at Cambridge in July 1993 on the 30th anniversary of the signing of Partial Test Ban Treaty, was hosted by Martin Rees and Emma Rothschild. Participants included Michael Atiyah and Anne Maclaren (President and Foreign Secretary of the Royal Society), and Dr David Clark, Shadow Minister of Defense in the UK; presentations were made by John Thomson, Chrystia Freeland, Patricia Lewis, Peter Jones, George Rathjens and others. The fourth meeting was organised as a session at the meeting of the Palme Commission in November 1993; papers on the future of nuclear weapons were commissioned from John Steinbruner, Chrystia Freeland, John Simpson, Sergey Rogov and Egon Bahr. Future meetings are planned in Ukraine, to be organised by Chrystia Freeland, and in India. Work on the economics of nuclear deterrence and nuclear proliferation is also planned.

Within the Economic Security programme, the Centre organised a colloquium on Democracy and International Economic Institutions in August 1993 on behalf of the Commission on Global Governance (CGG), with the participation of Carl Tham, Director-General of the Swedish International Development Agency (SIDA), Peter Hansen (CGG), John Dunn, Amartya Sen, Onora O/Neill and others; a paper was prepared for the meeting on new political questions raised by the dramatically increased role of international economic organisations, including the World Bank and the IMF, in 'domestic' governance. The CSF

Cambridge group had earlier arranged a series of meetings on economic security at Harvard, including presentations in April 1993 by Nitin Desai and Albert Hirschman.

In May 1993, the Centre hosted the initial meeting of the CSF Research Council, with the participation of Kaushik Basu, Lincoln Chen, James Cornford, Jan Dietz, Jean Drèze, Caroline Humphrey, Emma Rothschild, and Meena Singh. In November 1993, the initial meeting of the CSF Management Group was held at the Centre, with the additional participation of Terje Roed Larsen and Geir Petersen.

A substantial part of the CSF programme based at the Centre has been concerned with establishing regional CSF activities, in India, Russia, Mongolia/China and South Africa. In India, a project on the Origins of Communalism was initiated under the leadership of Kausihik Basu, and based at the Centre for Development Economics, Delhi School of Economics. Communications and computing equipment was provided for the CSF Indian group. The project began in 1992, and is concerned with the economic, social and historical understanding of communalist or sectarian movements in the Indian sub-Continent. A colloquium on Comparative Perspectives on Nationalism will be held in India in 1994, and it is expected that the papers prepared for the project will be published in India in book form. The papers include: work on the aftermath of violent conflict (Spatial Formations, Violence and the Creation of Group Identity in the City -- Veena Das); on economic separatism (Nationalism and Separatism in Dhjarkand -- V. Balachandran); on the origins of sectarianism (Sectarian Violence in India -- Sanjay Subramanyham); on economic nationalism (Sudipto Mundle); and on demography and identity (Alaka Basu).

A new CSF project on Economic Security and Well-being will begin in January 1994, also based at the Centre for Development Economics, under the leadership of Jean Drèze and Shiva Kumar from UNICEF. The project will be concerned with understanding the causes of economic insecurity, and with policies and institutions to increase security. It will be concerned principally with India, but will also undertake comparative research both on India and China, and on India and Pakistan. A workshop was held in December 1993, to consider the Jessons of the Narmada Valley Dam project, supported jointly by CSF, the Canadian

Research and Development Corporation and Oxfam. Work in 1994 is expected to focus on economic security and strategies for primary education. The project is being undertaken in cooperation with UNICEF in India.

In <u>Russia</u>, a project on Religion and Identity in the Russian Federation was initiated at the Institute of Oriental Studies, Russian Academy of Sciences, Moscow, under the leadership of Sergei Panarin. The project began in 1992, and is concerned with new national and religious identities in the eastern and southern parts of the Russian Federation. Fieldwork has been undertaken in Daghestan and Buryatia, and two colloquia have been organised in Moscow, in April and December 1993. Computing equipment has been provided for the CSF Russian group.

A project on national identity in Mongolia has been initiated in cooperation with the Mongolian and Inner Asia Studies Unit, University of Cambridge, under the leadership of Caroline Humphrey. This project began in January 1993, and is concerned with the origins of national tensions in Inner Asia, and with policies to prevent the deterioration of these tensions into violent conflict. It includes work on relations between language and nationalist conflicts, including controversies over foreign language teaching, on nationalism and economic development in Mongolia, and on refugees in the Russian Federation. The project is being undertaken in close cooperation with work on environmental transformation in Mongolian and Chinese Inner Asia. Naran Bilik, from the Institute of Nationalities in Beijing, who has been a CSF Fellow at the Centre in 1993-4, travelled extensively in China in the summer of 1993, and U.Bulag, who received his PhD this summer for work on Mongolian nationalism, is at present working in Tibet on a CSF project associated with the programme.

In <u>South Africa</u>, a CSF project on Environmental Policy and the Transition to Democracy was initiated in December 1993. The project will be based at Cambridge and at the Land and Agriculture Policy Centre in Johannesburg, with participation from the University of Lesotho. It will be concerned with the environmental consequences of apartheid, and the integration of environmental considerations into policies for the transition to democracy and economic redistribution, including land policies. Meena Singh, who is at present in South Africa, will be based from January 1994 at the Cambridge Centre.

Discussions are now underway for a substantial collaboration involving FAFO, Harvard and Cambridge on common security in South Africa. Joint funding for the project has been provided by the Olof Palme Foundation.

Two major new CSF projects have been developed at the Centre. One, on <u>Population and Security</u>, has been undertaken together with the Harvard Center for Population and Development Studies, and is supported by the Global Stewardship Initiative of the Pew Charitable Trusts. A colloquium is planned in Cambridge for February 1995, and a CSF International Forum meeting for the summer of 1995.

The other new project, on <u>Human Rights and Security</u>, developed out of Patricia Hyndman's work within the Nationalism programme, on minority rights in international law. It is being planned in cooperation with and with the support of the Swedish International Development Authority (SIDA), and will begin in January 1994. Carl Tham, the Director-General of SIDA, will also participate through work now in progress on economic and political rights, and Borje Ljunggren, Director of the SIDA Human Rights programme, through work on the transition to democracy in Vietnam. Topics to be considered will include child labour; statelessness; relations between economic and political rights; and human rights in the economic reconstruction of Indochina.